GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 15 August 2024 at 7:00pm.

Present



Mrs Moughtin (Chair)

Mr F. Crompton (Deputy Chair) 

Ms H. Hannan

Ms V. Heaton 
Mr A. Jones

Apologise


Mr R. Harmer 

Ms M. Kelly

In attendance


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIR’S WELCOME

	24/028

	The Chair welcomed the Board to the August general meeting. The Chair thanked the Carnival Committee for holding a successful 2024 Carnival. The Chair stated the new beach cleaner had improved the quality of the sand on the beach this summer.

	
	
	

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MINUTES

	24/029

	The Chair requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 18 July 2024. Ms Hannan asked for a more comprehensive record on an any other business item raised by Ms Hannan at the Board’s July meeting. The Town Clerk advised the Commissioners’ minutes were not a Hansard record and constituted a summary of what issues were discussed and the agreed actions approved by the Board. The Town Clerk referenced the removal of information from the April minutes on this basis. Ms Hannan disagreed and outlined the information she would like including. The Town Clerk subsequently advised Ms Hannan had not raised this matter at the meeting when the public were present. The Chair proposed the minutes should be approved by the Board. This proposal was seconded by Mr Jones and the Board unanimously agreed. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 3 MATTERS ARISING
	24/030

	Item 24/025 Campsite Booking System 
The Board noted the Commissioners’ Lead Member Committee for Finance, Operations and Staff Resource were evaluating the software options.

Item 24/026 Permitted Development Consultation

The Board noted this matter was to be discussed at agenda item 12.

Item 24/027 Any Other Business Operational Items

The Town Clerk advised the Town Hall administration staff had been made aware the Commissioners would report operational issues directly to them to permit a timely response.

No any other business items had been considered by the Board.


	
	 
	

	HOUSING ITEMS  


	24/031
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update
Mr Jones reported a Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee had taken place on 2 August 2024 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members reviewed the following applications which they did not oppose:

a) 24/00573/LAWA Creation of front porch and flue at 9 St Patricks View.
b) 24/00610/B Installation of rear door to garage at 35 Ballaquane Park.
c) 24/00684/B Replacement windows at 8 Mona Street.
d) 24/00811/B Render and reroofing works at 48 Patrick Street.
e) 24/00723/B Replacement windows and doors at 5-7 Queen Street.
f) 24/00806/D Erection of signage at 7-11 Douglas Street.

g) 24/00813/B Additional tourist use at 31 Albany Road.
h) 24/00820/B Change of use to residential at Kione Turrys, Douglas Street.
i) 24/00844/B Construction of an extension at 28 Glenfaba Road.
j) 24/00870/B Construction of extension at The Creggans, Peveril Road.
The lead members considered planning application 24/00696/B Conversion of garage at 14 Ballellis, Ballawattleworth, Peel and agreed not to oppose this application subject to widening the driveway.

The lead members considered planning application 24/00819/B Construction of first floor storage unit over existing garage at Heathfield Yard, Patrick Street and agreed to oppose this application. The reason for this objection was because the access from the narrow side lane would block this road and they expressed concerns about the stability of the existing wall to support this development.
The lead members considered the following planning decisions and agreed no further action was required:

a) 24/00274/B Approval for replacement windows and doors at 8 Lake Lane.

b) 24/00597/B Approval for replacement front door at 12 Gib Lane.
c) 24/00626/B Approval for installation of replacement doors, rooflight and windows at 10 Bridge Street.

d) 24/00564/B Approval for installation of replacement doors at 15A Market Street.

e) 23/01407/B Approval for construction of new sewage works with access at Fields 311835, 311836, and 311785 at Glenfaba Road.

f) 24/00601/B Approval for erection of ATM at Supermarket, Derby Road.

g) 24/00670/B Approval for installation of replacement windows and doors at 33 Market Street.

h) 24/00644/B Approval for installation of replacement doors at 7 Stanley Road.

i) 24/00521/B Approval for installation of signage at supermarket, 13 Michael Street.

j) 24/00701/B Approval for erection of boundary fence at 3 Ballaellis, Ballawattleworth.

k) 24/00662/B Approval for installation of front doors at The Workshop, Orry Lane.

l) 24/00402/C Approval for additional tourist use at 7 Bridge Street.
The lead members noted the Board had proposed awarding the contract to J. Clawsons Limited for the external refurbishment works to 7 and 8 Reayrt Aaalin on the recommendation of the project team following a competitive tendering process.

The lead members noted the Commissioners’ climate change report for 2023 was submitted by 31 July 2024. The Committee agreed to review the cost of installing solar panel on the Reayrt Aalin project after prices were received.

The lead members noted the content of the June 2024 quarterly housing performance indicators report. The lead members noted  £525,320 was received in rent in the first quarter with 132 accounts in arears. The largest five accounts in arrears amounted to £22,548. In this first quarter of the year, 39 emergency works were completed within 24 hours; 41 urgent works were completed within 10 days and 62 routine works within the one month period.  1 routine repair were completed after the 28 day period. Three property voids were filled from the waiting list within the 5 weeks period for standard voids. The Commissioners’ waiting list consisted of 80 applicants. 54 applicants had no children and 48 of the applicants were aged between 25 and 50 years of age. 

Item 4 Planning Application 
The Board noted no planning applications had been referred to the Board for consideration.

Item 5 Planning Decision 

The Town Clerk reported the decision to approve PA 23/01407/B for the Peel sewerage works had been taken to an appeal. Mr Jones proposed the Commissioners should attend the planning appeal to reiterate their support for this application. He proposed Mr Jones and the Chair should attend the appeal with the Town Clerk. This proposal was seconded by the Chair and the Board unanimously agreed. The Board noted no planning decisions had been referred to the Board for consideration.

	 
	
	

	EVENTS, AND COMMERCIAL INNOVATION  
	24/032

	Item 7 Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee

Ms Heaton reported the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee had taken place on 12 July 2024 when the lead members had met a number of traders concerned about the issuing of summer trading licences on Fenella Beach Car Park and Peel Promenade. This matter would require reviewing by the Board before 2025. Ms Heaton reported the Committee met on 8 August when the following dates were set for forthcoming August events:

a) Yn Creck Mooar on 18 August 2024

b) MGP Motorcycle Displays on 22 August 2024.

	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS

	24/033

	Item 7 Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee

Ms Hannan reported a Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee had taken place on 17 July 2024 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members reviewed the work report. An update was provided on the following matters:

The lead members noted an alternative plan is required to provide a chair lift at the Leece Museum. 
The lead members noted the Bell Tower at the Philip Christian Centre will be put back up during the 6 week summer holiday period whilst the Playgroup is closed. 

The lead members noted and endorsed the tender from J.Clawsons Ltd to undertake the  Reayrt Aalin pilot scheme. The lead members noted the Technical Officer will be inspecting this work while it is in progress.

The lead member asked for the resurfacing works on the Town Hall carpark to commence as soon as was possible.

The lead member requested an update regarding the garden on Albany Road. The Technical Officer advised that the decking is rotten so flower beds have now been installed and he is looking at installing some form of lighting.
The lead members noted street lighting improvement works at Rheast Lane and Close Quane were being arranged by the Manx Utility Authority. The lead members noted Rheast Lane residents have advised that the wording on the street nameplate signs is being amending to include the house numbers.

The lead members noted the most recent quote for repairing the St Peter’s Lane wall was now between £20,000 & £34,000 depending upon the option which is approved. Thw lead members agreed this issue will require Board approval.
The lead members noted the decking area for seating had been installed on the Beach for the summer holiday period.

The lead members noted repair works at the Ward Library would be carried out when the Librian was on leave. This work would include replacing the front windows on the ground floor.

The lead members noted the Technical Officer was purchasing various replacement parts for the Town’s playground equipment.

The lead members noted the Technical Officer had ordered new wheelie bins, letter bins and dog bins for various locations.

The lead members agreed the Fenella Beach carpark to be used for boat building on the weekend of the boat festival. 

The lead members agreed that a commemorative bench for a couple’s golden wedding anniversary could be installed opposite the Creek Hotel.

The lead members received an update on the energy efficient scheme. The report stated Peel Town Commissioners would need to undertake extensive costly work to implement the suggested changes contained in the report. Further discussions on this matter required at a future meeting.

The lead members noted the Manx Utility Authority review of sewage rates for the Commissioners’ yard had resulted in refund of approximately £6,000 refund accrued over an eight year period.
The lead member stated there were insufficient refuse bins on the Promenade for Peel Day. The lead members noted people purchasing food from the chip shop should be responsible for disposing of their rubbish responsibly. 

The lead member requested better signage for the toilet facilities on the Promenade during event. The lead member asked for information on toilet cleaning operations during an event. The Technical Officer confirm that staff will clean toilets up to 8:00pm.

The lead members proposed the current rates commissions’ debt owed to Peel Town Commissioners should be collected rather than writing this debt off.

The lead member noted that the Civic Amenity Site were seeking an auditor and suitable insurance for their operations.

Item 8 Internal Audit

The Board noted the content of the Draft Internal Audit 2023/24. The Town Clerk recommended the use of the proposed general disclaimer on Commissioners’ communications as proposed in the internal audit to reduce the risks to Peel Town Commissioners as a public body. The Town Clerk did not recommend Town Hall oversight over Commissioners’ official emails as proposed within the report. The Town Clerk advised this was an inappropriate breach of trust and guidance was already approved for conducting Commissioners’ business and using the Commissioners’ systems and equipment. Ms Heaton stated training was crucial on these matters and should be conducted after the next local elections have taken place. Ms Heaton proposed all the internal audit reports recommendations subject to the Town Clerk’s recommended amendment should be approved by the Board. Mr Jones seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed. 

	
	
	

	GENERAL ITEMS
	24/034
	Item 9 Town Audit

The Board noted the content of the Town Audit document prepared by the Department of Enterprise and their communication dated 29 July 2024. Ms Heaton stated there had been no engagement with local authorities prior to or during the preparation of this report. The document did not reflect what was good about Peel including the positive benefits of having a strong community. Ms Heaton stated the document appeared to have placed significant emphasis on an online survey prepared by a third party and the comments made by individuals who participated in this process. Ms Hannan referenced the impact of empty properties and the need for accessible Government grants to assist in their refurbishment. Ms Heaton proposed the Lead Member Committee for Events and Commercial Innovation and the Chair should attend the workshop to discuss this matter in detail with the Department. This proposal was seconded by Mr Jones and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 10 East Quay Traffic Order
The Board noted the content of the communication from the Department of Infrastructure dated 8 August 2024 which enclosed the 2024 Electric Vehicle Parking Designation Order. The Town Clerk advised the Board had previously request the high number of recently installed electric vehicle charging spaces should be designated for disable and electric vehicle parking. 

Item 11 Heritage Trial Amendment Order Consultation

The Board noted the content of the consultation document dated 9 August 2024 from the Department of Infrastructure concerning the designation of the heritage trial and River Neb bankside footpath in Peel as a bridleway.

Item 12 Permitted Development Consultation

The Board noted the Chair and Town Clerk had attended the Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture workshop on 13 August 2024. The officers had advised the delegation of smaller applications to local authorities fell outside the scope of this consultation. The Chair stated these new permitted development proposals included relaxing the requirements for planning consent when changing the colour of your property in a conservation area. The Chair stated the existing legislation could not be enforced because inadequate resources were available for the number of cases being reported to the Department. Ms Hannan stated the proposals did allow permitted development at the rear of the property in a conservation area which was a step forward. The Chair proposed the implications of this proposed legislation should be considered by the Property and Asset Lead Member Committee. This proposal was seconded by Ms Heaton and the Board unanimously agreed. 

Item 13 Public Body Climate Change Reporting Consultation

The Board noted the content of the communication dated 23 July 2024 from the Department of the Environment, Food and Agriculture. Mr Jones expressed concerns about focusing on collecting data and not achieving very much.
Item 14 Isle of Man Transport Key Issues Consultation

The Board noted the content of the consultation document dated 5 August 2024 from the Department of Infrastructure. 
Item 15 Heath & Care Overarching Principle Consultation 

The Board noted the content of the consultation document dated 29 July 2024 from the Department of Health and Social Care. 

The Chair proposed this matter should be deferred to the next meeting. This proposal was seconded by Ms Heaton and the Board unanimously agreed.

	
	
	

	ITEM 14 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

	24/035
	Mr Jones proposed the Commissioners should become a partner in the Biosphere. The Chair stated this matter should be deferred to the next meeting.

 The meeting ended at 7:45pm
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